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AGENDA 
CITY OF CEDAR FALLS, IOWA 

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION MEETING 
WEDNESDAY, FEBRUARY 12, 2020 

5:30 PM AT CITY HALL 

 

 
 
Call to Order and Roll Call 

Approval of Minutes 

1. Planning and Zoning Minutes of December 4, 2019. 

Public Comments 

Nomination and Election of Officers 

Old Business 

New Business 

2. HWY-1 Site Plan Review – Residence Inn by Marriott 
 
Location: 7200 Nordic Drive 
Applicant: Hawkeye Hotels – owner; VJ Engineering – Civil Engineer; Paradigm Architects 
Previous discussion: None 
Recommendation: Review and Recommend Approval 
P&Z Action: Recommend Approval 

Commission Updates 
1. Note: Conflict of Interest/Ex Parte Communication Training has been re-scheduled for February 26  
2. March 11 – Special Work Session – Discussion of the upcoming legislative review process for the Zoning Code 
Update for Downtown 

Adjournment 

Reminders: 

* February 26 and March 11 Planning & Zoning Commission Meetings 
* February 17 and March 2 City Council Meetings 
* February 26 –Training Session - Conflict of Interest and Ex Parte Communication (Joint meeting with Board 
of Adjustment and Board of Rental Housing Appeals) 
* March 11 – Special Work Session 
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Cedar Falls Planning and Zoning Commission 
Regular Meeting 

December 4, 2019 
City Hall Council Chambers 

220 Clay Street, Cedar Falls, Iowa 
 

MINUTES 
 

The Cedar Falls Planning and Zoning Commission met in regular session on Wednesday, December 
4, 2019 at 5:30 p.m. in the City Hall Council Chambers, 220 Clay Street, Cedar Falls, Iowa. The 
following Commission members were present: Adkins, Holst, Larson, Lynch, Prideaux, Saul and 
Wingert. Hartley and Leeper were absent. Karen Howard, Community Services Manager and David 
Sturch, Planner III, were also present. 
 
1.) Chair Holst noted the Minutes from the November 20, 2019 regular meeting are presented. 

Ms. Prideaux made a motion to approve the Minutes as presented. Ms. Adkins seconded the 
motion. The motion was approved unanimously with 7 ayes (Adkins, Holst, Larson, Lynch, 
Prideaux, Saul and Wingert), and 0 nays.  

 
2.) The first item of business was the preliminary and final plats for Greenhill Village Estates. 

Chair Holst introduced the item and Mr. Sturch provided background information. He explained 
that the plats were presented at the last meeting and stated that the two would be discussed 
together as they are similar. The plat is located near the northwest corner of Ashworth Drive 
and Algonquin and is approximately 8.66 acres. The lot is intended to accommodate a new 
senior living facility and all easements have been provided. He discussed the current 
stormwater conditions, explaining that there will be an overland flow to the drainage easement 
and storm sewer. The sewer will carry the stormwater to Ashworth Drive and eventually to an 
area-wide detention basin. Staff recommends approval of the plats. Mr. Wingert recused 
himself from the item. 

 
 Ms. Saul made a motion to approve the item. Ms. Prideaux seconded the motion. The motion 

was approved unanimously with 6 ayes (Adkins, Holst, Larson, Lynch, Prideaux and Saul), 1 
abstention (Wingert) and 0 nays. 

 
3.) The next item for consideration by the Commission was a mixed use zone site plan for 

Greenhill Village Estates. Chair Holst introduced the item and Mr. Sturch provided background 
information. He explained that this item was also discussed at the last meeting. The property is 
at the corner of Ashworth and Algonquin and is currently proposed for a senior living facility 
with 121 units and 104 parking stalls. He displayed the site plan to show the proposed features 
and noted that the setbacks meet requirements. Mr. Sturch also provided a rendering of the 
landscaping plans and noted that requirements have been met. He discussed building design 
elements for each aspect of the building, as well as utilities, lighting, signage, dumpster and 
traffic. Staff recommends approval of the site plan. 

 
 Robin Frost, 4718 Addison Drive, stated that she realizes that the developer is well within their 

right to build the facility, but stated that at the time she purchased her home she was under the 
understanding that the area would only have single-family homes. She stated that there has 
been some confusion with the Master Plan. She presented a list of requests for the developer 
and the City to consider.  

 
 Jacob Wolfgang (developer), 4727 40th Street, Des Moines, stated that he feels the concerns 

of the neighbors are well noted. A SWPP plan will be submitted as part of the approval 
process, and that they would repair any damage done to adjacent properties.  
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 Mr. Holst asked if there has ever been single-family shown on that property on the master 

plan. Mr. Sturch stated that the plan has been adjusted from time to time, specifically along the 
north side of the development and recently along the north side of the Loren Drive extension, 
but this 8 acre parcel has remained the same from the 2003 plan.  

 
 Debbie Lee, 1415 Ashworth Drive, stated that she has concerns about parts of the project. 

She noted that one is with the access drive and its proximity to her home. She requests that 
the access drive be moved. She also noted concern with the main entrance for the parking lot 
in proximity to the park. She feels there is a substantial safety issue, and suggests that the 
drive be moved further north, away from the park area. Ms. Lee questioned whether the 
elevation will stay lower, causing traffic light to come into their windows. She also noted 
concerns with the lights on the property and potentially lowering them. She asked if the access 
road will be one or two way and noted her concern with traffic utilizing the road.  

  
 Nalin Goonesekere, 1518 Athens Court, stated his appreciation for the developer’s 

thoughtfulness to the concerns of the residents. He also noted his concern with the size of the 
trees being planted and their ability to shield the neighbors to help alleviate psychological 
trauma of having new buildings come up. He urged the developer to plant large trees. 

 
 Mr. Wolfgang stated that they had looked at multiple ways of doing the service drive, but the 

current plan is the most functional. He also addressed the delivery truck traffic and stated that 
the road will be two-way traffic.  

 
 Nick Bettis, Action Consultants, 60 East Court Street, Iowa City, Iowa, added that in the design 

process they did several iterations with regard to the access point in an attempt to balance 
comments from neighbors.  

 
 Ms. Lee noted her continued concern with the access location. 
 
 Mr. Wingert noted that he will be abstaining from this item. 
  
 Mr. Larson thanked the developer for making the adjustments and updated drawings so 

quickly. He asked about the process for making adjustments to signage and the parking 
signage near the park. Ms. Howard stated that staff could look at it if it were to become an 
issue. Mr. Sturch explained that staff receives petitions from the public with regard to on-street 
parking and they have given consideration to changes and adjustments. 

 
 Ms. Saul doesn’t feel that traffic calming is the issue. She is concerned with semis trying to get 

through the entrance with cars parked on each side of the street and children getting in and 
out. She believes that will be a safety issue.  

 
 Mr. Larson didn’t feel that an adjustment would not be worthwhile. His concern is for keeping 

Algonquin clear of traffic, etc.  
 
 Mr. Larson made a motion to approve the item. Ms. Saul seconded the motion. The motion 

was approved unanimously with 6 ayes (Adkins, Holst, Larson, Lynch, Prideaux and Saul), 1 
abstention (Wingert) and 0 nays. 

 
4.) The Commission then considered the final plat for the Terraces at West Glen First Addition. 

Chair Holst introduced the item and Mr. Sturch provided background information. He explained 
that the property is located at the corner of Union Road and West 12th Street where a 
NewAldaya facility is proposed. Rezoning and a preliminary plat were done earlier this year for 
the property. He provided renderings for the proposal and explained that four single-unit 
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dwellings and four two-unit dwellings are being proposed. He also displayed a stormwater 
drainage drawing and explained how the water runoff will be collected. Staff recommends 
approval of the plat, as the final plat is consistent with the preliminary plat. 

 
 Mike Girsch, 1608 Union Road, noted that the addition is along his whole property line and he 

has concerns with the dirt that was brought in next to his property to build up the area is an 
issue. He also noted issues with the drainage ditch that was dug out and is concerned with 
inability to keep it dry and mowed. He asked how it will be maintained. He also noted that he is 
not against the project. 

 
 John Biederman of Fehr Graham, 128 South Pine Street, West Union, Iowa, stated that they 

are aware there is water that continually runs through that area and they may eventually add a 
tile line to pick up some of the low flow in an attempt to make it as maintainable and attractive 
as possible.  

 
 Ron Bock, 1602 Rocky Ridge Road, noted his concern with the weeds in the ditch along Union 

Road. He would like the owner to maintain this. Mr. Biederman stated that the maintenance 
will not be done by the individual residents, but as a group by NewAldaya. He also mentioned 
that a trail is proposed that will eventually build up the ditch.   

 
 Mr. Wingert made a motion to approve the item. Ms. Lynch seconded the motion. The motion 

was approved unanimously with 7 ayes (Adkins, Holst, Larson, Lynch, Prideaux, Saul and 
Wingert), and 0 nays. 

 
5.) As there were no further comments, Ms. Lynch made a motion to adjourn. Ms. Adkins 

seconded the motion. The motion was approved unanimously with 7 ayes (Adkins, Holst, 
Larson, Lynch, Prideaux, Saul and Wingert), and 0 nays. 

 
The meeting adjourned at 6:40 p.m. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
Karen Howard       Joanne Goodrich  
Community Services Manager    Administrative Clerk 
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DEPARTMENT OF COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT 
 

City of Cedar Falls 
220 Clay Street 
Cedar Falls, Iowa 50613 
Phone: 319-273-8600 
Fax: 319-273-8610 
www.cedarfalls.com 

 
MEMORANDUM 

Planning & Community Services Division 

   

   

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 TO: Planning & Zoning Commission 
 FROM: Jaydevsinh Atodaria (JD), Planner I 

 DATE: February 6, 2020 

 SUBJECT: Residence Inn Site Plan Review 
 
 
REQUEST: 
 

Site plan approval for construction of a new hotel. 
 

PETITIONER: 
 

Hawkeye Hotels (owner); VJ Engineering (engineer); Paradigm Architects 
(architect) 
 

LOCATION: 
 

7200 Nordic Drive 
 

 
PROPOSAL 
The applicant proposes to construct a new 21,530 square foot Residence Inn hotel, a 
premium extended stay under the Marriott flagship on 7200 Nordic Drive. The proposal 
includes construction of a new five-story, 119 room hotel on the east side of Nordic 
Drive. The proposed layout of the hotel sits on about 2.65 acres of land with the front of 
the hotel facing Nordic Drive and the back facing Highway 58. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Proposed site 
for development 
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BACKGROUND 
This parcel was rezoned from A-1 Agricultural District to HWY-1 Highway Commercial 
District on June 8, 2003. In addition, the property is in the HCG, Highway Corridor and 
Greenbelt Overlay District and the Highway 20 Commercial Corridor Overlay District. 
When there are multiple zoning districts that apply to a property, all the standards and 
requirements apply. If there are any conflicts between the standards in the districts, the 
most restrictive or more specific requirements apply. In this case, Highway 20 
Commercial Corridor Overlay District is the more restrictive one, for the very reason all 
the stated conditions in the overlay zone will be applicable in addition to the base zone 
of HWY-1 Commercial district.  
 
ANALYSIS 
The HWY-1 District is intended to promote general services commercial uses that serve 
a broader market area (i.e. City-wide or regional customer base). The ordinance 
requires a detailed site plan review prior to approval in order to ensure that the 
development site satisfies a number of basic aesthetic standards. Attention to details 
such as parking, open green space, landscaping, signage, building design and other 
similar factors help to ensure orderly development in the entire area.  
 
The intent of the Highway 20 Commercial Corridor Overlay District provides enhanced 
development guidelines for commercial uses established in the roadway corridor. The 
overlay district regulations encourage high quality commercial development at key entry 
points into the city that will incorporate adequate open green space areas, on site 
landscaping, high quality building architectural design and adequate visual screening of 
outdoor storage or display areas. The regulations in this overlay district apply in addition 
to the underlying zoning district regulations.  
 
Following is a review of the zoning ordinance requirements for the proposed 
development: 
 

1) Use: A hotel is a permitted use both in the HWY-1 District and Highway 20 
Commercial Corridor Overlay District. The overlay district suggests that buildings 
should be designed to enhance the character of this major entryway into the city. 
Use is allowed. 
 

2) Building Location: 20-ft. setbacks are required along the edge of the district and 
along any internal streets/principal access ways. The overlay district also requires 
a 20 ft. setback established around the perimeter of the zoning district. These 
areas must be landscaped. Open space and landscaping is shown on the 
separate landscape plan attached with the documents. In addition, no structure, 
sign or parking areas are allowed in the minimum required setback area. The 
proposed hotel site plan shows 20 ft. setback on the north, east and west sides of 
the property. The site plan shows two access points to the proposed hotel 
buildings from Nordic Drive. Building setbacks are satisfied. 
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3) Parking: The new hotel is required to provide 125 parking stalls plus one stall for 
every two employees, and this is derived based on the number of rooms, meeting 
space, restaurant space and employees. The site plan provided shows 130 
parking stalls, which includes 5 ADA stalls. The parking is provided around the 
periphery of the lot.  
North Side: The parking stall dimensions are 9’ x 19’ with a 24’ wide aisle. 
East Side: The parking stall dimensions are 9’ x 19’ stall with a 22’ wide aisle.  
South Side: The parking stall dimensions are 9’ x 17.3’ angled stall at 30 degrees 
with an 18’ wide aisle. 
West Side: The parking stall dimensions are 9’ x 19’ stall with 26’ wide aisles. 
The amount and dimension of the parking stalls and drives are met. 

 
4) Open Green Space: This property is located within the Highway 20 Commercial 

Corridor Overlay Zoning District. This overlay district requires that open green 
space/landscape area be provided at the rate of 15% of the development site. 
Following is a summary from the landscape plan that details how this provision is 
met.   
 
 
 

New Hotel Development Site 115,232 SF  
Required Open/Green Space 17,284 SF 15% 
Provided Open/Green Space 35,021 SF 30% 

 
Landscaping is shown throughout the site, both around the building as well as 
within the parking lot, along the streets and required setbacks. 
 
The open green space exceeds the minimum requirement and is well 
distributed. 

 
5) Landscaping: The Highway 20 Commercial Corridor Overlay Zoning District 

requires landscaping at the rate of 0.02 points per sq. ft. of total development site 
area. Following are the requirements for the new hotel site and what is proposed. 
 

 
Description Required Proposed 

New Hotel Lot 
115,232 * .02 2,305 pts. 2,835 pts. 

Parking lot trees 
130/15 = 9 trees @ 80 pts. 720 pts. 1,040 pts. 

Street Tree Planting 
(.75 points per linear foot → 678’ on Nordic 
Drive and Highway 58) 

509 pts. 560 pts. 

Screening 
(1 point per linear foot → 550’ on Nordic 
Drive and Highway 58) 

 
550 pts. 1,440 pts. 

 4,083 pts 5,875 pts 
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As detailed in the table, trees are required in the vehicular use area at the rate of 
one tree per 15 parking spaces. This is in addition to the open space and 
landscaping requirements. 13 trees are provided to meet this requirement on the 
proposed new hotel site. 
 
In addition to parking lot trees, there are trees located along the street frontages, 
with shrubs and additional trees being located around each of the buildings. 
Landscaping requirements are met. 
 

6) Building Design: The HWY-20 Overlay District requires a design review of various 
elements because the intent of the overlay zone is to have high quality 
commercial properties along the corridor as the corridor serves as one of the main 
entry points to Cedar Falls. These are noted below with a review on how each 
element is addressed. Overall, staff finds that the proposed building design 
meets the zoning standards based on the following analysis.  

 
Proportion: The relationship between the width and height of the front elevations of 
adjacent buildings shall be considered in the construction or alteration of a building; the 
relationship of width to height of windows and doors of adjacent buildings shall be 
considered in the construction or alteration of a building. 
 
The scale and proportion of the new hotel will be slightly more than the existing 
hotel sitting on a lot to the south side of proposed development. The hotel on the 
south side of proposed development is about three stories tall and if considering 
the overall height of built structure with the pitch roof, it appears to be about four 
stories tall. On the other end, there is a four story hotel west of the proposed 
development, which sits about 20 ft. higher than the proposed development site 
level and if the overall height of the built structure with pitch roof is considered, it 
appears to be five stories tall. The proposed new hotel development will be five 
stories tall. Staff finds that the proposal is consistent with other development 
in the general area and with the height allowances in the zoning district.  
 
Roof shape, pitch, and direction: The similarity or compatibility of the shape, pitch, and 
direction of roofs in the immediate area shall be considered in the construction or 
alteration of a building. 
 
Most of the industrial uses located to the west and north utilize flat roofs and are 
about three stories tall. The new hotel will utilize a flat roof with several sloping 
features at the ends of the building and in the main entrance area of the building. 
Whereas, the two existing hotel buildings to the south and west of proposed 
development have sloping roofs that cover the entire building, which add height to 
these buildings. The proposed new hotel’s flat roof style and certain single side 
sloping roof on the ends of hotel and over common areas in the entrance of hotel 
building provides a more contemporary look to the hotel. This distinctive character 
of roofing in the proposed development will provide a unique identity to the 
corridor. Also such unique features do align with the intent of the Highway 20 
Commercial Corridor Overlay District by creating a unique architectural style. This 
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proposed roof shape, pitch and direction creates a nice balance of pitched roof 
and flat terraces style used in the surrounding buildings on the west and north 
sides of the proposed development site.  
 
Pattern: Alternating solids and openings (wall to windows and doors) in the front facade 
and sides and rear of a building create a rhythm observable to viewers. This pattern of 
solids and openings shall be considered in the construction or alteration of a building.  

 
The new hotel will feature alternating panels of two contrasting 
colors of Exposure Cement Fiber Lap Siding on the main hotel 
building and a portion of fiber cement wall panels will be added 
in the entrance of the building to make it more attractive. The 
Exposure cement fiber lap siding will be used in varying sizes 
on alternating facades to develop a rhythmic profile of the 
building. These patterns will eliminate a plain façade. All of 
these materials are used in slightly different designs on all sides 
of the building. The pattern is designed in a manner that would 
enhance the building along the gateway corridor to the city. 
These patterns will also be distinguished as far as other 
neighboring developments are concerned, thus aligning to the 
goal of the Highway 20 Commercial Corridor Overlay district. 
 
Materials and texture: The predominant external building materials of all 
structures shall be of masonry/stone/brick or similar material. Concrete 
materials shall be minimal. Stucco materials and/or E.I.F.S. materials are 
also acceptable if complemented with masonry materials. Glass materials 
including large window and doorway areas are encouraged. The prime 
"public view" wall faces of the structure (at least two wall faces), 
comprising at least 90 percent of said wall areas, must be made up of at 
least one or more of these specified preferred building materials. Sheet 
metal or steel sheeting wall materials are to be discouraged unless this is 
a minor component of the wall surface area of no more than one wall face 
of the building. Interior metal, steel or concrete structural building 
components are permitted. 
 
Stone, Fiber Cement and glass are the exterior materials proposed 
for the new hotel. Most of the fiber cement materials and stone will 
have a rough texture. In total, approximately 15% of the building will 
be made up of glass, 70% fiber cement, and 15% stone. 
 
The buildings in the surrounding area are constructed using a wide 
variety of materials, as you have the industrial uses to the north and 
west that primarily utilize metal siding, with commercial/hotel/office 
uses to the west and south which utilize primarily brick and EIFS. 
Staff finds the proposed building materials will enhance the building 
and will create a distinctive look. 
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Color: The similarity or compatibility of existing colors of exterior walls and 
roofs of buildings in the area shall be considered in the construction or 
alteration of a building. 
 
The new hotel building will primarily include two different shades of 
tan and teal blue in the fiber cement materials with varying size 
panels in the alternating facade. There is another shade of brick red 
in fiber cement materials which will be applied in minimal part of the 
building to enhance the entrance and main areas of hotel. 
 
Architectural features: Architectural features, including but not limited to, 
cornices, entablatures, doors, windows, shutters, and fanlights, prevailing in 
the immediate area, shall be considered in the construction or alteration of a 
building. It is not intended that the details of existing buildings be duplicated 
precisely, but those features should be regarded as suggestive of the 
extent, nature, and scale of details that would be appropriate on new 
buildings or alterations. 
 
Architectural features of the new hotel building includes the one way 
sloping roofs on the ends of the main building and varying heights of 
the one way sloping roof in the entrance part of the hotel building. 
The one way sloping roofs are projecting the fascia boards creating a 
distinctive roof line for the entire building. These roof lines create a 
good balance between the flat roofs and pitched roofs used in the 
development of neighboring properties. There is also a unique light 
element designed for the hotel that will be located on west side 
façade of the hotel. Alternating projections in the floor plan will create 
several niches and will break the façade in rhythmic manner. Overall, 
the architectural style is more contemporary in nature and will help in 
developing a unique identity of the building. 
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7) Trash Dumpster Site: The dumpster enclosure for the new hotel is located at the 
northeast corner of the parking lot. This enclosure will be made of concrete block 
and will have two doors to operate towards the parking aisle. The enclosure will 
measure 14’ by 14’. Staff suggests that some detail about the height of the 
enclosure, type of color to be used be provided by the architect prior to 
approval by the Commission.  

 
8) Lighting: The HWY-1 District regulations do not have 

specific lighting design guidelines. The site plan 
shows the location of light poles throughout the site. 
The parking lot lights will include a standard light pole 
similar to OSQ Series LED Area/Flood Luminaire 
lights with a backlight shield. The lights will be 
downcast and will be made of aluminum powder 
coated with black color. Lighting is acceptable.  

LED Parking Lot Fixture    
 
9) Signage: For the new hotel, two monument signs are illustrated on the site plan; at 

the entrance along Nordic Drive to the west of the building. These signs measure 
5’ tall by 7.3’ wide. The monument signs will be made of aluminum angle frame 
with shoe box style faces. The monument sign will be illuminated by GE White 
LED’s.  The base of the monument sign will be made of aluminum angles and will 
be brushed with aluminum satin finished. The exterior face will be 425 C Gray 
satin finished.  The letters on the monument sign will appear white during the day 
and will illuminate white at night. The proposed design of the monument base is 
darker so that the sign is visible from a distance and is clear. Please refer to the 
images below for more reference about the monument signs.  
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In addition, there are two wall signs, one facing the east and other facing the west. 
Channel letters will be used for the Wall Signs. Letters will be made with 
aluminum backs. Letters will appear Pantone 425 C gray during the daytime and 
will illuminate white at night. GE White LED’s will be used for illumination of 
letters. Please refer to the images below for more reference about the wall signs. 
The proposed wall signs appear to be well within the District limitations of no 
larger than 20% of the wall area to which the wall sign is attached. However, this 
will be reviewed in detail at the time a sign permit is requested.  
Signage is acceptable, subject to detailed review with a sign permit. 

 

 
10) Sidewalks: There is a 6-foot-wide PCC sidewalk proposed in the site plan to allow 

for patrons to get to the entrances of the buildings from the Nordic Drive. In 
addition to it, there is a plan to add a six foot PCC sidewalk on north side of hotel 
building, a 5 foot PCC sidewalk on the east side of the hotel and a 4 foot PCC 
sidewalk on the south side of the hotel to provide easy pedestrian access to the 
building. These sidewalks would also serve any interior movement for occupants 
within the site. Sidewalks are indicated on the site plan submitted. The sidewalks 
proposed provide good pedestrian circulation and meet City standards. 

 
11) Storm Water Management: The storm water management plan has been 

submitted by the applicant. The plan indicates that several storm water intake 
points are located in the periphery of building footprint to capture the water from 
the impervious surfaces. The site plan also shows a new underground storm 
sewer chamber being proposed at the southwest corner of the property. The 
chamber will capture water from the proposed development site and the parking 
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area around the hotel building. This chamber will be designed in order to release 
the water collected from impervious surfaces into the storm sewer along Nordic 
Drive. The storm sewer chamber will function similar to the one installed for the 
Hampton Inn hotel in downtown. The Stormwater management plan has been 
reviewed and approved by the Engineering Department. 

 
TECHNICAL COMMENTS 
 
Water, electric, gas, and communications utility services are available to the site in 
accordance with the service policies of Cedar Falls Utilities. The property owner/ 
contractor is responsible to extend all utility services to the building. These utility 
extensions will be reviewed by CFU personnel as part of the building plan review. 
 
The comments from Cedar Falls Utilities, Engineering, Building, Fire and Planning 
Departments from the Technical Review Meetings on December 18, 2019 were sent to 
the applicant. Staff anticipates that any remaining technical issues will be addressed 
prior council meeting. 
 
Two courtesy notices to surrounding property owners were mailed on January 16, 2020 
and February 05, 2020. 
 
STAFF RECOMMENDATION 
Introduction of this site plan is for discussion and public comment purposes. Community 
and Development department has reviewed this site plan and would recommend 
approval, subject to the following conditions: 
  

1. Any comments or direction specified by the Planning and Zoning Commission. 
2. Conform to all city staff recommendations and technical requirements. 

 
PLANNING & ZONING COMMISSION 
Discussion 
and Vote 
2/12/2020 
 

 

  
 
Attachments: Proposed Site Plan 
  Proposed Utility Plan 
  Proposed Landscaping Plan 
  Proposed Building Elevations 
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